
JOINT MUNICIPAL WATER AND SEWER COMMISSION 

MINUTES                                                                                                        February 9, 2022 

The Joint Municipal Water and Sewer Commission held its Wednesday, February 9, 2022, meeting 

at the Commission office at 5:30 PM. 

 

MEMBERS IN ATTENDANCE 

Steve MacDougall, Chairman - Town of Lexington 

Joseph Hardee, Vice-Chairman - Gilbert-Summit Rural Water District 

Troy Bivens, Town of Gaston 

Bobby Keisler, County of Lexington 

Viola McDaniel, Town of Swansea 

Tem Miles, City of West Columbia 

Elise Partin, City of Cayce 

Bobby Porter, Town of South Congaree 

Juston Ricard, Town of Springdale 

Lancer Shull, Town of Batesburg-Leesville 

Frank Shumpert, Town of Pelion 

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE 

Jay Nicholson, General Manager   Guy Schmoltze, Engineering & Const.  

Stephanie Morton, Clerk to Commission  Barry Leaphart, Operations  

Ashton Blocker, Finance    Madeline Zimmerman, Finance  

Haley Alexander, Engineering   Donna West, Engineering 

Gene House, Operations Manager   Caleb Taylor, Operations 

Bill Hancock, Brittingham Group   Mike Coffey, Operations 

   

The Chairman called the meeting to order.   

 

The Chairman confirmed the media had been notified.  

 

Chairman MacDougall addressed item three (3) regarding consideration of minutes from the 

1/12/22 meeting.  Mr. Bobby Keisler made the motion to accept the minutes as submitted.  Mr. 

Lancer Shull seconded the motion and it passed unanimously. 

 

The Chairman recognized Mr. Jay Nicholson regarding employee recognitions.  Mr. Nicholson 

recognized and congratulated several Commission employees on receiving awards at the WEASC 

Capital District meeting in January.  Mr. Caleb Taylor received the Rookie of the Year award, Ms. 

Donna West received the Lifetime Service Award, and Mr. Mike Coffey received the Distribution 

Operator of the Year.     

 

The Chairman addressed item four (4) regarding Red Flag Rules update.  Ms. Stephanie Morton 

gave an update to the board stating that there had been no major incidents, all the Commissions 

controls are in place, and there are no recommended changes. 

 

Chairman MacDougall addressed item five (5) regarding the FYE 2021 ACFR presentation.  Mr. 

Jay Nicholson introduced Mr. Bill Hancock from the Brittingham Group.  Mr. Hancock presented 

the ACFR to the board noting several items of interest.  Mr. Ashton Blocker also highlighted some 



items in the report.  After the summary Mr. Bill Hancock asked the board if there were any 

questions.  As there were no questions, the Chairman thanked Mr. Hancock and the Commission 

Finance staff.  Mr. Jay Nicholson thanked the Finance staff for all their hard work. 

 

The Chairman addressed item six (6) regarding Project Portal Demonstration.  Mr. Guy Schmoltze 

introduced Ms. Madeline Zimmerman from the Commission finance department, and Ms. Haley 

Alexander from the Commission engineering department.  Ms. Zimmerman and Ms. Alexander 

presented the Commission’s Project Portal that was developed by Commission staff and is used 

for tracking residential construction projects from the initial submittals from the developer through 

the meter set process.     

 

The Chairman addressed item seven (7) General Manager’s report.  Mr. Jay Nicholson presented 

an informal report to the board.  A full copy of the report is attached as an addendum to the minutes. 

 

Chairman MacDougall addressed item eight (8) Executive Session regarding water sale and 

purchase agreement – Batesburg-Leesville, and GM/CEO evaluation.  Mr. Joseph Hardee made 

the motion to go into Executive Session.  Mr. Troy Bivens seconded the motion and the motion 

passed unanimously, with Mr. Lancer Shull recusing himself from Executive Session. 

Coming out of Executive Session the Chairman stated that no votes were taken in Executive 

Session except for the vote to come out of Executive Session.  

The Chairman addressed item nine (9) regarding possible action in follow up to Executive Session.  

Mr. Joseph Hardee made the motion to allow the Commission’s General Manager permission to 

move forward with the water expansion agreement with Batesburg-Leesville.  Mr. Frank Shumpert 

seconded the motion and it passed with Mr. Lancer Shull recusing himself from the vote.   

Chairman MacDougall asked if there were any other motions.  Mr. Tem Miles made the motion to 

raise Mr. Jay Nicholson’s salary by 6%.  Mr. Bobby Keisler seconded the motion. The Chairman 

took a vote and it passed with one opposing vote (Commissioner Partin).  Ms. Elise Partin stated 

after the vote that the director does an amazing job, and the no vote is not about his performance, 

but as all Commissioners are supposed to be doing is looking out for the rate payers, and the salary 

comps for this position are not in line with other area utilities.  Ms. Partin referenced City of 

Columbia Director of Utilities reporting $137,000, and she stated the City of Cayce is much lower 

than that.  She also stated that what was approved here was a lot higher.  Chairman MacDougall 

stated for the rate payers that the Commission had a Class and Compensation Study done for this 

position in discussion and the Commission is still at the medial level for that position. 

The Chairman addressed item ten (10) regarding announcements.  Chairman MacDougall stated 

that the next Commission meeting will be held Wednesday, March 9th.  Mr. Lancer Shull thanked 

the board for the support regarding the water agreement between the Commission and Batesburg-

Leesville.  Mr. Bobby Porter thanked the City of Cayce and their staff for helping South Congaree 

with the feasibility study.  Mr. Frank Shumpert thanked Mr. Nicholson and all his staff for the job 

that they do.   

As there was no other business, the Chairman adjourned the meeting.  The meeting adjourned at 

7:35pm. 
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